
M E M O R A N D U M 

TO: Watertown Retirement Board 

FROM: William T. Keefe, Executive Director 

RE: Approval of Funding Schedule 

DATE: November 21, 2024 

This Commission is hereby furnishing you with approval of the funding schedule you recently 
adopted (copy enclosed). The schedule is effective in FY25 (the FY25 amount was maintained 
from the prior schedule) and is acceptable under Chapter 32. 

As of January 1, 2024, the plan remains slightly overfunded with a funded ratio of 100.2%. 
However, on a market value basis, the unfunded actuarial liability is $13.2 million and the funded 
ratio is 95.1%. This schedule increases the appropriation from the Board’s current schedule. This 
schedule has level payments of $1.15 million until 2042 to build the system’s surplus. 

In addition, as we have indicated in numerous past approval letters, we continue to have concerns 
regarding the plan assumptions. The actuarial assumptions used are among the least conservative 
of any Chapter 32 system. The System maintained the investment return assumption to 7.65% 
used in the 2023 valuation. We have generally recommended an assumption of 6.75% to 7.15% 
for our 2024 local system valuations. For comparison, there are 78 systems currently using an 
assumption of 7.0% or lower. There are 92 systems using an assumption of 7.25% or lower. Your 
7.65% assumption is significantly outside the high end of PERAC’s reasonable range (7.35%) as 
of January 1, 2024. If PERAC were the actuary for your plan, we would need to disclose the 
principal valuation results using our recommended assumption. 

Likewise, the salary increase assumption is among the lowest in the state. Only a handful of other 
systems use an assumption of 3.5% or lower in valuations. 

Finally, the mortality assumption projects generational mortality improvement only though 2025.  
This is not the case for most Massachusetts public plans and it is our understanding that this is not 
common practice for other public plans. 
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For comparison, we estimate that using a 7.0% investment return assumption and our standard 
PERAC salary increase and mortality assumption, the actuarial liability would increase by more 
than $25 million. On this basis there would be an unfunded actuarial liability (UAL) of more than 
$24 million. On this basis we would expect the FY25 appropriation to be approximately $2.9 
million (normal cost plus amortization of UAL). 

We are available to discuss these issues further. If you have any questions, please contact 
PERAC's Actuary, John Boorack, at (617) 666-4446, extension 935. 
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